WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

EXTRA-ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 22 OCTOBER 2013, 8.00PM
        IN THE MAIN HALL, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                               MINUTES
                                                                                   
Present: Councillors: Mrs Evans (Chairman); Mrs W Collins; Mr S Coxhead; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; Mr T Jones; Mr M May; Mr M Page; Mr D Wood; Mr R Gamble [WC].
Apologies: Mr R Oglesby.
Also present: Approx. 25 members of the public; Mr P Baxter (Clerk); 
                ACTION

13/14/141
Declarations of interest


There were none.
13/14/142
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman. The draft minutes of the Parish Meeting held on 17 October were noted.

13/14/143
Chairman’s announcements


The Chairman welcomed those attending and explained the purpose of the extra-ordinary meeting in formulating the Council’s response to planning applications made for the Stage Post site, and for formulating the Council’s response to a consultation on the future of Council Tax Support grant. Mrs Evans set out how the meeting would be managed within Standing Orders, and explained the role of the Parish Council in seeking to represent as wide a range of residents’ views as practicable.
13/14/143  Public participation


Mr Barr observed that two similar shops would not succeed together. The site is an eye-sore, but the proposal should be rejected in favour of housing. Mr Maddocks queried how many letters had been received by Wiltshire Council, as all those on their website bar one or two were opposed to the application. Mr Bonney, whilst welcoming the potential for an eye-sore to be removed, suggested that the proposed shop would be designed to draw a much wider catchment as part of a large national chain, that nearby shops would be forced out of business threatening the diversity of the retail offer, and that should the new shop subsequently fail itself there would be no retail shops left in the wider area. Mr Stamp, with a commercial interest, reported a petition with 650 signatures in objection had been sent on to Wiltshire Council, and queried whether the on-site car parking would be used, or whether drivers would park on-street for convenience. Miss Green suggested that the whole site should be used for housing, and Miss Bord observed that the flow of applications over the last few years seemed to be progressively worse in their projected impact, and if this one was not approved the next might be more onerous on the community. Public art was suggested as temporary means of improving the visual impact of the current buildings. 

13/14/144  Planning


The Chairman noted that the two principle applications 13/03746/FUL and 13/03744/FUL 
were each accompanied by 
supporting applications required by the Conservation Area 
procedures. The Chairman first invited comment on the proposed housing to the rear of 
the site.



Mrs Ford welcomed the provision of smaller houses for the community, but queried where shop staff might park. Mr Coxhead, having analysed written responses and verbal comments made at the previous public meeting, noted that there was no expressed opposition to the housing proposals, adding that the Council should consider the views of the wider population and not just those that had expressed themselves publicly, with the Planning Authority left to take the wider area issues into consideration. Mr Coxhead also noted that a Retail Impact Assessment was not available and suggested that a further traffic assessment as well as a Public Protection assessment on amenity impacts be provided.

Mr May raised concerns over traffic, noting that an officer assessment was yet to be made available. Mr Jones noted that commercial competition is not a material consideration, but that the implications for the wider area should be considered. Mrs Gamble questioned whether the highways dept had examined the whole traffic and transport situation in the local area, taking into account the school, crossroads, and proposed zebra crossing. The Clerk distributed copies of the draft scheme for a zebra crossing and explained how the ‘controlled zone’ might affect on-street parking choices. Mrs Gamble also noted the lack of a Retail Impact Assessment, suggesting more information is required to assess the catchment area, and questioned how the whole development would be managed if the housing site was sold off, concern also being expressed for the unknown nature of the contract relationship between Musgrave Group and Punch Taverns. Mr May noted that if permission was approved it would not bind Budgens to occupy, but that the site value would be enhanced for re-sale with permission granted. Mr Page confirmed his concern for the lack of a Retail Impact Assessment. Mr Gamble reported, in answer to a question from Mrs Collins, that any permission granted would usually hold for 3 years. Mr Gamble, having first declared his membership of the Planning Committee determining these applications,  went on to set out the usual ‘material considerations’ in a planning application, and suggested that the probable number of affordable homes would be three, rounding up the required ratio of 40% to whole numbers, which Mrs Ford commended. Mr Coxhead confirmed his support for the housing proposal but noted that a traffic assessment would still be required, and questioned whether the Parish Council could comment at the Planning Authority meeting, which the Clerk confirmed although any comment would have to be within a remit agreed by this Council. Mr Gamble recognised that both the housing and retail applications were linked and they may be brought to the Planning Authority meeting at the same time.

It was proposed by Mr May, seconded by Mrs Gamble, and with all agreed, that the retail unit application be objected to, for lack of a Retail Impact Assessment and of an assessment for both on-site and off-site traffic issues.


It was proposed by Mr Coxhead, seconded by Mr Page, and with all agreed, that the housing application be objected to for lack of an assessment of both on-site and off-site traffic issues.


The Clerk was asked to make the appropriate response to the Planning Authority.

13/14/145
Council Tax Support Grant consultation


The Clerk set out the nature of the current grant system and the proposals for change in 
the coming financial year with their implications for the precept and budgeting. It was 
proposed by Mr Coxhead, seconded by Mr Page, and agreed by all, that a response to the 
effect that a 20% per year phased reduction of the grant, to all towns and parishes, would 
be preferred. The Clerk was asked to make the appropriate response.

The meeting closed at 9.15pm




Signed…………………………………………. (Chairman) 7 November 2013
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